Low Vision Services Implementation Sub-Group

On Learning Disabilities Meeting

14th March 2006

Notes

Attendees

1.0 Present

Leigh Harris – London Borough of Lewisham

Gill Levy – Seeability

Mary Bairstow – National Low Vision Services Implementation 

Debi Webb -  Seeability

Madeleine Sutcliffe - Community Orthoptist Bradford

2.0 Apologies

Pretty Garrett – Independent Orthoptist

Gordon Ilett – Independent Optometrist

Carol Smith – Director – Learning Disability (LD) Services Birmingham Focus

Kate Skilton – Devon Social Services

Stuart Baldwin – Seeability Hampshire

Tom Fagan - Seeability

3.0 Review of previous notes

Mary Bairstow began by apologising for supplying the notes at such late notice.

Various points were noted and the notes amended. These were

· On the 29th of November Gill was working for RNIB.

· Will Sellar is the Ophthalmologist, based in Penrith, to whom the minutes should be sent.

· Gill Video’s should be more properly referred to as the ‘Right to Sight ‘ or ‘Sight Matters’ videos. 

· Section 7 reads “Gill reported that Wandsworth was promoting access to materials about learning disability (LD) in order to get action plan templates so that the GPs can download it from the hospital”. This should be amended to read Gill reported ‘Generate’ (in Wandswsorth) has a Section 64 Grant to put information on a Web-site so that GPs can download it.

· The action point at Section 7 should be amended to read. Copies of the Document created by RNIB Scotland would be circulated to the group. 

(It was noted that the Dementia Passport is likely to be the   ‘template’ based on Focus 41 article. This will be discussed later)

· Debi noted that the note about Hampshire LVSC should be corrected to clarify the situation. There is still one meeting of the LVSC but there are regional subgroups. Debi explained she is keen to emphasise that there is still one main group.

4 Updates 

Madeleine Sutcliffe – local service provision (Bradford)

Madeleine explained that her post is to continue. The PCT ‘stepped in’ by stating that it would not provide funding for the overall work unless the various Allied Health Professionals were reinstated. As a result all the posts will continue.

However the situation has enabled Madeleine to review her discharge protocol and has discharged some people to the care of local optometrists.

Debi Webb – Seeability Hampshire
Nothing new to report

Leigh Harris – Lewisham Social Services

Leigh had nothing to report.

Mary asked about the Lambeth, Lewisham and Southwark LVSC. Leigh explained that it has not met recently and advised Mary to talk to Leah Bowen – Senior Rehabilitation Officer, Lewisham Social Services.

Gill Levy – Seeability National Eye to Eye project

Gill explained she had begun work with Seeability – with only one day off between posts. Gill will discuss various aspects of her work under the appropriate agenda items and AOB.

She reported that the work of the Eye to Eye is progressing with 5 members of staff in post. Gill has been appointed as the Eye 2 Eye Information & Advisory Officer. She has already delivered 2 basic training courses – ‘Access to eye care’ and ‘Basic Low Vision’. Both courses were focused on the implications of visual impairment and not on specific eye conditions. 

Gill explained that as she settles into her role she is gathering information about the how service might look. She is using various e-mail communications to determine what people would like.

Gill gave some examples of some of the ideas including web –based information, leaflets for staff and carers, information for service planners, explanations about aspects of eye health and Scare. Gill was keen to emphasise that the Information Service hopes to have a very ‘human face’ – going out to meet the people it intends to serve.

Questions were asked about how RNIB is responding to LD matters. The issue of valuable resources and particularly those developed by RNIB but with the assistance of other agencies was raised. Gill reported that there are on going discussions, with RNIB, about partnerships that might further this work.

Madeleine asked which person in RNIB is dealing with LD. Gill explained that all queries are being directed to RNIB Scotland. Mary added that Richard Lucas is undertaking some basic training and will be dealing with queries around his speciality of Deaf Blindness.

Some concern was raised about the very specific knowledge required to advise on mental health issues. Mary B wondered whether Mary Norowzian would be able to assist – Mary is the Emotional Support lead in RNIB and has, at least in Bristol, developed some links with Mind.

Update from National Group
Mary reported that the first Consultative meeting had taken place along with a couple of Steering Group meetings. The project was continuing with an expansion being made possible by funding from Vision 2020 members. RNIB will fund the original officer post  (Mary’s current post) and V2020 will provide administration. In addition a new, second post, will be advertised shortly. However the vision of 4 officers covering the whole of England has not been lost and various bids have been submitted with the aim to, eventually, secure 4 posts.

The aim is to advertise the ‘new’ post widely and not restrict the candidate to a particular location or specialist interest within low vision. However the aim is for each post to take an interest in LD, children, BME issues or older people. 

Gill asked whether all members were familiar with Vision 2020. Mary explained the history of creation Vision 2020 UK – informing members that it had arisen from out of a specific aim to create an umbrella organisation for all bodies/ groups associated with eyesight and visual impairment.

Mary suggested people have a look on the web-site for further information.

www.vision2020uk.org.uk 

4 Matters arising

a) Models of service

Mary apologised in that she had not talked to Anita Fokken Morrison or Carol Smith from Birmingham Focus. 

Mary thought that the group should be looking at ‘models’ of service provision in order to provide examples for LVSCs.

The question was raised as to whether we need to decide on specific models or advice about incorporation into all services.

Debi said that one way forward would be to look at different types of service. 

Debi emphasised how important it is for LVSCs to receive information and guidance. Both Debi and Mary agreed that specific models of provision might be a useful tool for the LVSCs.

Gill agreed though had concern about how models might be chosen. She said that it her opinion the key factor that indicated success was the championing of a service by a particular individual. 

Action: Gill to supply information about various services. Mary to ask LVSCs for examples.

Madeleine thought that in terms of influencing current provision she could target Orthoptists. Madeleine suggested contacting all Orthoptists and emphasise the issues round working with people with LD. 

Debi recognised that one of the difficulties is separating low vision from basic eye care and eye tests. 

Gill suggested that, as well as an approach to the orthoptists; contact could be made with the College of Optometrists. Gill said that an initiative to carry out a series of road shows would be timely – particularly in view of the interest she had received in the past. 

Gill thought that if the pack “Care and Management of patients with LD" is reviewed then LVSCs could circulate this.

It was also noted that Ophthalmologists need to be aware of the issues. 

Mary expressed concern that some of these issues were more ‘general’ issues about eyecare and services. She suggested we give this more thought after some discussion about the future of the group in terms of a V2020 group on LD. This was addressed later in the meeting.

Action: Madeleine to develop document to inform Orthoptists, Gill to contact the College of Optometrists regarding a project on LD. Advise is also to be sought about RCO and LD. Mary to e-mail Alistair Fielder about this.

Members were still uncertain about this approach and returned to the possibility of taking the approach of influencing the wider community. Gill felt it was important that people knew and understood the role of LVSCs and LOCs. She suggested informing the Primary Care Trust Network on LD about their roles and activities. 

Action: Mary agreed to write a piece about LVSCs and send on to Gill to disseminate through the group. 

Debi wondered about the make up of LVSCs. She was interested in knowing how many had any made contact with LD partnership boards or have members from the board?

Action [On reflecting on this after meeting Mary will timetable a question to the LVSCs before the next LD meeting] 

Leigh suggested that he could raise the subject of LVSCs at the Visual Impairment Special Interest Group (VISIG) as well. 

Action: Leigh agreed to raise at the VISIG meeting

b) Ophthalmology Representation on the Sub Group

Mary again agreed to ensure that Will Sellar gets a copy of the minutes. However the value of having an ophthalmologist attend the meetings was noted. It was suggested that Marek be asked to nominate a local (to London) representative.

Other suggestions were to ask the advisor from the Downs Syndrome Association, Mandy O’Keefe for a representative or to Maggie Woodhouse for a recommendation.

Action Gill agreed to pursue her contacts and Mary will ask Marek

C) Database of practitioners

Mary reported that she had received the file of optometrists from Gill and that a form had been developed to collect information from the LVSCs. This is already available on the temporary web-site. 

Debi emphasised the importance of informing the LVSCs about the services that had previously existed in their area. Mary explained that the LVSCs will be given information relating to what is currently held on the database and asked to help update this.

Mary apologised for the delay in this work – she had begun to look at the task with Lorena before she left but it is a big administrative job and so will be need to wait until Mary is clearer about the admin. support available in April. 

d) Special Olympics 

There was much discussion about the DVD. The value of the Special Olympics was acknowledged.

The group noted that if a project is to be pursued with the College of Optometrists some of the original resources might also be reviewed. The group decided they would keep this an agenda item.

One question Leigh raised during discussions was that of feedback to inter-agency teams/ low vision services of the screening results. 

Mary agreed to contact Gordon about this.

Action: Mary agreed to e-mail Gordon about the reporting/ feedback protocol. Mary also is to ask LVSCs about their knowledge of the Special Olympics.

e) Passports/ Person held records. 

Members gave updates on couple of initiatives. Gill report that the National Patient Safety Agency is working on a document based on model of Focus 41 (An article written by an RNIB specialist advisor). Gill explained that the aim is have this passport available for treatment for hospital but then it can be used anywhere there is issue of communication.

Mary asked if this is transferable to use in LV services. Gill explained that Seeability is promoting the use of this template as a sort of minimum standard.

Debi thought that to be helpful, especially when considering LV services, there needs to be specific information on eyesight.  She explained that she had come across, through contact with people in LD field, the idea of person centred planning paperwork. She expressed reservation as to whether this approach would enable communication about specific matters of visual impairment. She thought that ideally such a ‘ LV passport’ should contain about 10 points of basic information about eyesight – eye disease, prescription and devices issued for example.

Leigh noted that many ‘Communication Passports ‘ he had seen had used quite detailed/ small pictures and were not accessible. Leigh also had experience of electronic versions of shared information based on DVDs. Madeleine had piloted a shared record but this had ‘fizzled out’. 

Mary also mentioned her concern that we don’t duplicate any work if the Government is advocating an electronic shared Health Record. This work is being addressed through the initiative – Connecting for Health. Julie Howells is involved from RNIB and Andy Cassells Brown (Leeds Ophthalmology) is the Ophthalmology representative. Mary agreed to circulate the presentation she has from Techshare given by a lead from the Department of Health. She is happy to contact Andy CB in the future.

Action: Gill is going to provide the template based on the Focus 41 work and contact RNIB Scotland to acquire a copy of their shared record. Mary agreed to circulate copies of the Wales, Sandwell and Birmingham passports.

Mary is also going to ask Pam Turpin (RNIB) about the work developed for dementia.

Mary to circulate the Department of Health Presentation.

5) How to help the LVSCs

The group felt that this had been covered in the previous discussions.

6) The role of the group and V2020.

Mary explained that there had been a suggestion that the work of this group could be part of a wider Vision 2020 group looking at multiple disabilities. Debi explained how much she had gained from talking to Kay Wrench, a specialist teacher who has much experience working with children and young people with LD. However these issues had been broader than simply LV issues – for e.g. Communication tools, switching, stimulation etc

At present V2020 has several groups but not a group looking at LD. 

Members also considered whether the VISIG group could become the Vision 2020 group. Leigh reported that it is continuing as Deaf Blind UK and Seeability have offered assistance.

Gill enlightened the group with some history. She explained that there had once been a ‘Committee on the Multi-handicapped  Blind’. This had been a Campaigning organisation rather than a strategic group.  She wondered whether that role should be led from ‘within the field’ and perhaps is a sub-group of the ‘Valuing People’ task force.

After some further discussion about how to take this forward it was agreed that although a National Group is needed it would necessarily have a more strategic and broad role than this meeting. People felt there is great value in keeping this ‘Action focused’ LV group.

Gill volunteered to talk to David Scott  Ralph at Seeability about this and see what his thoughts are about how things might best progress.

Action: This group to continue at present. Gill to contact David Scott Ralph

7) Any Other Business

a) Eye 2 Eye Information & Advisory Service Development 

Gill would like some advice about what people would like to see in the establishment of the Information Service.

There was some discussion about the establishment of a web-site and the possibility of a chat room type of facility.

Various points were made about ‘quality control’ of such a resource.  The current rehabilitation information site was mentioned this is ‘run’ by two free-lance rehabilitation workers.

b) VISIG meeting
The next VISIG meeting takes places on the 23rd of March at Signet Road at 15:30. 

8) Date and time of meetings

July 12th and November 15th and March 14th
(Mary will endeavour to secure rooms at RNIB Judd Street but will let members know if a change of venue is required)

